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GENERAL MEETING—PLEASE NOTE! 
 
The General meeting of the WCRA will be held on Tuesday, December 17 at Rainbow 
Creek Station, Willingdon at Penzance in Burnaby, at 1930 hours. Please note the special date 
for this month’s meeting. 
 
This will be an important meeting, as we plan to: 
· Present a special resolution to approve new mortgage financing for the roundhouse 
· Accept nominations for 2014 Director positions (Two positions available) 
Entertainment will be announced at the meeting. 
 
ON THE COVER  
 
Archivist Trevor Mills dug out this old photo of our PGE #2, taken when it was very new in 
1910, delivered as Howe Sound, Pemberton Valley & Northern #2. Colour scheme would 
have been Baldwin Olive Green with Aluminum lettering. Note wooden cow catcher and 
scroll on the smokebox number plate. Work continues on the cosmetic restoration of this loco. 
 
DECEMBER / JANUARY CALENDAR  
· West Coast Railway Heritage Park open daily 1000 through 1600k (except Dec. 24 to 

Jan. 1, 2014) 
· Sunday, December 1 to December 31—Mini Rail at Christmas at Canada Place each day, 

hours vary. Contact Jeremy jeremy.davy@wcra.org if you can help out 
· Sundays December 15 and December 22—Squamish Winter Markets, 1000 to 1700 
· December 24 through January 1, 2014—Heritage park closed 
· Wednesday, December 25—Merry Christmas everyone 
· Sunday, January 5—Winter Market, 1000 to 1700k 
· Friday, January 10 —Deadline for items for the February 2014 WCRA News 
· Sunday, January 19—Winter Market, 1000 to 1700k 
· Tuesday, January 28—WCRA General Meeting, Rainbow Creek Station, 1930k 

The West Coast Railway Association is an historical group dedicated to the preservation of British 
Columbia railway history. Membership is open to all people with an interest in railways past and present. 
We are a non-profit British Columbia society, registered as a Canadian charity. Membership prices are as 
follows,        Please note that GST must be  added to all fees: 
Senior $50 ($52.50), Individual $55 (57.75), Family $65 (68.25) E Members (electronic newsletter 
only) are $35  ($36.75) Senior, $40  ($42.00) individual and $50 ($52.50) family.  Other categories are: 
 - Junior Member     (age 18 and under )    $ 30 ($31.50)  
 - Sustaining Member    $100 (tax receipt) plus membership type regular fee 
 - Life Membership $700 ($735) individual life / $1,200  ($1,260) family life 
All memberships include the monthly newsletter, Heritage Park admission (except Special Events), mini 
rail rides and discounts on food and merchandise. The Association holds a monthly meeting on the last 
Tuesday of the month at 1930 hours in Burnaby at Rainbow Creek Station in Confederation Park. Apply 
through www.wcra.org or mail to WCRA, PO Box 2790 Stn. Term., Vancouver, B.C., V6B 3X2. 
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EDITORIAL  
 
MERRY CHRISTMAS TO ALL 
 
It’s that time of the year when we offer all of our members and supporters the very best 
wishes for a wonderful Holiday Season, and say a tremendous thank you for your support 
through 2013. This has been a very pivotal year for our organization, with new leadership 
coming on board and the nearing of completion of our financial structure for the future. 
 
To all of you, members, supporters, volunteers—please have a Very Merry Christmas and a 
Happy New Year. See you in 2014 as the Heritage Park celebrates its 20th anniversary! 

               ������������  

ASSOCIATION NEWS    

FROM THE NOVEMBER  GENERAL MEETING 
 
Don Evans welcomed all to this annual event and acted as MC for the evening. Some short 
business items were covered as this acts as the November General meeting of the WCRA: 

· Notice was given that a Special Resolution to approve new financing will be held at the 
December 17th General Meeting 

· Outlined raffle (ticket sales by Bonnie & George) and door prizes 
· Reminded evertyone about the Polar Express, Christmas at Canada Place 

 
A buffet turkey dinner was served, tables were called up by Jennifer Mitchell. 
 
The awards ceremony followed dinner at Starlight Room. This year’s award plaques were a 
framed photo by Don Evans of PGE caboose 1817. Thanks to Don and to Paul Ohannesian 
for doing up this year’s awards. 
 
CORPORATE SUPPORT AWARD 
 
Winner – Kinder Morgan Terminals     Presenter: Ken Tanner 
 
This year’s winner is an organization that stepped up to help us with a very specific need. 
This donation came via the BC Maritime Employers Association (BCMEA) who learned of 
our need while working with us on the training program we have been operating to train 
waterfront switchpersons this year. BCMEA connected us with Kinder Morgan Terminals 
and the donation of a Shuttle Wagon car mover came to be - just what we needed to help 
move our historic railcars in and out of the CN Roundhouse & Conference Centre. 
  
The 31 tonne Shuttle Wagon unit  was surplus to Kinder Morgan's needs at their pulp terminal  
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in North Vancouver. They kindly shopped it before sending it to us in Squamish. A new paint 
job for the unit is planned for the future, but it is already earning its keep. 
  
Accepting the award for Kinder Morgan Terminals were Don Norris and Alex Gould 
  
Past winners: Nesters Market Squamish, G Van Catering, Cardinal Concrete / Coast 
Aggregates, Southern Railway of BC, BCR Properties, BNSF Railway, All Pro Services Ltd., 
Continental Power Services, Duro Construction Ltd., Mountain Retreat Hotel & Suites, 
Canadian National, Canada Post Corporation, Rocky Mountaineer Railtours, Tim Horton’s 
Squamish, Howe Sound Inn & Brewing Co., BC Tel Education, Dairyworld Foods, BC Rail, 
Amix Salvage, Canada Place Corporation. 
 
 
MEDIA AWARD    Presenter: Craig McDowall 
 
Winner – John Streit - CKWX 
 
This year’s media award winner has helped us out in a big way by helping promote events such 
as Polar Express. Interviews on CKWX radio have been appreciated over the past few years. 
Our media award for 2013 goes to John Streit of CKWX Radio in Vancouver. 
 
Past Winners: Rob MacBeth, Malcolm Parry, The Chief, Marke Andrews - Vancouver Sun, 
SNAP Sea to Sky, Cable 10’s “My Squamish”, Vivian Moreau, The Province (Damian 
Inwood), Soul Image Communications, Art Jones & Co., BC-CTV, Squamish Chief, Global 
TV News, Seniors Scene, www.wcra.org,  Squamish Chief, Bill Hughes, Squamish Chief, 
Mountain FM, Eleanor Godley. 
 
 
BEST CONTRIBUTION TO THE NEWSLETTER 
 
Winner – Ryan Cruickshank    Presenter: Don Evans 
 
You have enjoyed the contributions of this year's best contribution to the newsletter now for 25 
years! Every month (and I don't think he has ever missed one), our winner has provided us the 
monthly WCRA Trivia question - and this issue runs his 300th submission! Our winner for 
2013 - Ryan Cruickshank. 
 
Past Winners: Russ Grycan, Craig McDowall, John Day, Patricia Treadwell, Jim McPherson, 
Bill Johnston, Craig McDowall, Grant Ferguson, Dave Emmington, Jim McPherson, Richard & 
Margaret Harvey, Paul Ohannesian, Allan B. Peden, Bill Yeats, Win Oliver, Art Hamilton, 
Randy Rand, Bill Yeats, Ryan Cruickshank, Patrick Hind 
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VOLUNTEER AWARD 
 
Winner – Roy Crowston     Presenter:  Gord Bell 
 
Our 2013 Volunteer Award goes to someone who has become one of those lead volunteers, 
one who turns up and helps out regardless the occasion or venue. He is a Squamish resident, 
but we have known him since even before we acquired the property there for the Heritage 
Park as he often was our conductor or trainman on WCRA tours operated on BC Rail. Today 
he is an active volunteer, no matter what the project - be it crew on one of our event trains, 
working on restoration projects, painting railcars, or training conductors or longshore 
workers. Our 2013 Volunteer award goes to Roy Crowston. 
 
Past Winners: Barbara Stover, Jim Saunders, Howie Tichauer, John Jellis, John & Fay 
Lighthall, Jeremy Davy and Donna Simon, Chris Forget, Irena Erdos, Kevin Smith, Joe Kerr, 
Ken Mason, Glen Wideman, Percy Fairhurst, Nick Monkhouse, Dusty Rhodes, Devon 
Generous, Paul & Mary Roy (twice), Bill & Dorothy Lahr, Marcie Phillips 
 
MOST SIGNIFICANT CONTRIBUTION TO RAIL PRESERVATION 
 
Winner: The Monday Crew    Presenter:  Ken Tanner 
 
Our award this year goes to a volunteer group who doe extraordinary things as we preserve 
our collection on a progressive basis. The project being recognized as our 2013 Preservation 
winner is the preservation of the PGE caboose 1817 (the subject of our awards plaques this 
year). The Monday Crew keeps on going and the results are seen around the Heritage Park. 
The work on 1817 assures its preservation and presents an iconic portrayal of a typical 
caboose from the 1950's and 1960's. Accepting the award were Donna Fourchalk, Roy 
Crowston and John Jellis. 

Past Winners: Chris Forget, 
Randy Lucas, Robert Hunter, 
Chris Forget, Dave 
Emmington, The Troop 
Sleeper gang, The 6503 team 
of Greg Robertshaw, Michael 
Batten & Richard Courage, 
Peter Cox, Richard Courage, 
Bob Spencer, Paul Ohanessian, 
Fred Dannells, Ron Anstey, 
Kevin Pruden, Dave Simpson 
& Judy Lunn, Barbara Brown 
& Bruce Mackay, Devon 
Generous, Gerry & Jo Black, 
Ron Anstey, Ken Paget. 
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NEW GENERATION AWARD   

Winner: Devon Bailey   
  Presenter: Gord Bell 
 
Our New Generation Award winner for 
2013 is someone who has helped at the 
Heritage Park at several of our major 
events. His second year of 
volunteering, he has already logged 
over 100 hours this year. We are 
always happy to have him around 
helping out to make our events a 
success. 
 
Past Winners: Travis Clark, Kayla 
Simon, Connor Park, Rob Misjak 

 
This year, in addition to our usual annual categories, we are pleased to present a special 
award……. 
 
SPECIAL AWARD - COMMUNITY SUPPORT  
 
District of Squamish      Presenter:  Ken Tanner 
 
Since the signing of a lease agreement for the 12 acres of property that has become today's West 
Coast Railway Heritage Park, the District of Squamish has steadily and steadfastly been a 
supporter of what we do in the community. They have helped in many challenging situations, 
and we have always been able to move ahead with their support - things such as the loan 
guarantee put in place five years ago, permissive property tax exemption support, and most 
recently help getting our lease term extended so we could qualify for mortgage financing all 
come to mind. We are proud to have brought over 500,000 people to Squamish, and to have 
contributed $25 million in economic impact - but we could not have done it alone. 
 
Following the awards presentations…... 

· Draw for door prizes and 50/50 was held 
· Thank Jennifer Mitchell for organizing the evening this year 
· Reminder of December 17 General Meeting 
· Thank everyone for coming 

 
PLEASE RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP 
 
If your address label reads 11 30, you need to renew now. If your label reads 09 30, this is your 
last issue. We need you as members—please renew. 
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NEW MEMBERS    
 
The WCRA welcomes to membership: 

Pauline Lawrence of Garibaldi Highlands; 
Sarah Marshall and family of Garibaldi Highlands; 
Kathleen Mulligan and family of Squamish; 
Brad Pharis and family of Squamish; 

 Dan MacDougall of Surrey  
 
We welcome back to membership: 

Don Lawrence of Garibaldi Highlands; 
Sue & Charlie Stafford and family of Squamish (J.D.) 
 

MEMBER NEWS 
 
WCRA lost two great supporters in November….. 
 
Jack Munro’s passing was widely reported due his stature in the labour movement over the 
years, and his many accomplishments in the Province of BC. He has been a WCRA member 
for many years and was a real fan of the Royal Hudson. He and Deborah turned up  many 
times at the Heritage Park and also volunteered in various activities over the years. Jack 
passed away November 16th. Our condolences to Deborah. 
 
Gordon Christopher passed away suddenly in the southern US on November 11, 2013. 
Gordon was a great friend and a supporter of the WCRA. You will find Gordon and Mary 
Christopher's names on the Track Four plaque in the CN Roundhouse & Conference Centre. 
Gordon had just made a significant donation to the WCRA just a week before his passing. 
 
Better news—congratulations to Ed Harkness and Cathy who appeared in a segment with 
Mike McCardell on CTV News November 8—a personal interest story telling a bit about this 
special couple. 
 
Lastly, we heard from Val Cox in response to our coverage of the passing of her father Peter 
in our last issue. The family thanked us for that coverage in WCRA News. We are grateful for 
all we have as Peter’s legacy. 
 
WCRA TRIVIA #300 - by Ryan Cruickshank 
 
The standard U.S. version of the Parker Brothers board game Monopoly has four railroads 
(Reading Railroad; Pennsylvania Railroad; B&O Railroad and Shortline), while the U.K. 
version changed them to railway stations.  What are they? 
           (find answers on page 27) 
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CHRISTMAS AT CANADA PLACE 
 
As I write this the start of the month long operating commitment to Christmas at Canada 
Place is only 3 days away (Sunday, December 1). The train is sponsored by CN and will be 
known as the CN Holiday Train. 
 
The set-up Crew, Craig McDowall, Jim Saunders and Jeremy Davy – supported by 
Gordon Hall and George Massey has had a busy 10 days implementing a new track layout 
in an untested venue. Craig undertook the challenge of transitioning the track down an 8 inch 
curb in a Bus Bay – Well done bud. 
 
Earlier in the week we ran the CN Holiday Train for an Event Press Conference and then in 
the evening a very successful 2 hour VIP Open house that saw 302 very happy riders try the 
train. Volunteers for the 2 events were Len Brown; Jeremy Davy; Don Evans; George 
Game; Michelle Hall and Christian Vazazz  – Thanks Team. The train was also part of a 
commercial being prepared by Global BC to advertise the event. The evening also provided 
us the opportunity to test the train under load and identify things that needed tweaking. 
 
Currently WE NEED VOLUNTEER HELP , and probably still will when you receive the 
Newsletter. If you have been planning to volunteer but have just not got around to it – Put it 
off no longer!!! Volunteers are needed to help load and unload the train at the station as well 
as to run it. Email me at jeremy.davy@wcra.org or call my cell – 604.315.5349 (has 
voicemail) and tell me what days you have available and I will let you know what shifts are 
still open on the day(s). If you are a visual person and have email send me a message and I 
will provide you with the latest crew list so you can see where help is needed. 
 
Even if you can are unable to volunteer you can still help – Come to Canada Place and 
experience the magic of the Christmas at Canada Place’s 26th year. See the Woodward’s 
windows – They are all there in one place; Ride the Minirail for a $2.00 donation (WCRA 
and the Strathcona Community Centre’s Food for Children program share the MiniRail 
donations equally). Bring all your friends to ride the train and WCRA receives $1 per rider. 
Also by donation there are skating and curling ice sheets you can try. Merry Xmas to all of 
you from Team MiniRail … Hope to see many of you at Canada Place. (J.D.) 
 
TRAINS 2013 MODEL RAILWAY SHOW  
 
WCRA volunteers staffed a table at the show. There was a lot of activity and interest both 
days. Archive photographs and surplus books were sold to raise funds. The Polar Express 
was actively promoted. Those who assisted: Ryan Cruickshank; Jeremy Davy; George 
Game; Bonnie Game; Bill Johnston;  Bill Marchant and Joe Naismith. 
 
WCRA also received two interesting donations  at the TRAINS 2013 Model Railway Show. 
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Thomas Miles of Comox gave us 13 small self-study text manuals which he described as 
being used by trainee PGE Locomotive Engineers. The texts, written in the mid 1930’s and 
updated in the mid 1940’s, cover subjects like Walschaert Valve Gear, Stephenson Valve 
Gear; Oil Burning Locomotives, Principles of the Internal Combustion Engine. An 
accompanying note described the texts: These books were owned and used by my late father 
Edward J. Deschene of Williams Lake BC. He started as a Stoker on the steam trains and 
went on to become an Engineer with the PGE (Pacific Great Eastern). He worked as an 
Engineer on BC Rail; with diesel engines and on Budd cars to retirement. Dad also worked 
on large transport boats on the Great Lakes where he learned to work with steam engines. 
Thanks to member Maynard Atkinson for putting Tom in touch with us. The texts will go 
into the archives where they will be available as reference material for restoration projects. 
 
The second is a bit of a mystery as it was not accompanied by any explanation……. 
It is a mounted track cross section … a piece of rail approximately 8 inches long fastened to a 
tie plate and tie with 3 spikes and mounted on a presentation base. It was accompanied by a 
gold spike in a wooden box bearing a Plaque:  
JACK MUNRO 
Empire Builder 
THE LAST SPIKE 
July 1, 2004 
 
This is a particularly poignant donation in light of Jack’s passing just this past month. One of 
the Volunteers remembers seeing it being dropped off at the Association’s table but nothing 
more and did not talk with the donor. If you have information please let your Newsletter 
editor know. (J.D.) 
 

COLLECTION 
 
ROGER BURROWS MAKES SIGNIFICANT DONATION 
 
WCRA founding member Roger Burrows has made a significant donation including: 
  
-large and small railway signs 
-tools and radial arm saw 
-technical books and manuals 
-Official Guides etc 
-extensive set of Trains Magazine 
-WCRA historical documentation 
  
And most significant, as the Official Project Photographer for the Restoration of CPR Steam  
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Locomotive 2816, he has donated his "Photographer's Copy" of the material, consisting of ca. 
3800 photos mounted on ca. 1800 captioned pages, covering all aspects of the restoration 
project. 
  
This photo documentation can (and will be) be used to assist in steam locomotive restoration, 
for example for Royal Hudson 2860. (R.H.) 
 
TRAINS MAGAZINE COLLECTION AVAILABLE 
 
An almost complete collection of TRAINS Magaziine from pre-1956 through 1999 is 
available,  as a complete set only,  for the asking although a tax-deductable donation would be 
much appreciated.  Contact us at archives@wcra.org or call the Heritage Park at 604 898 9336 
and leave a message for Trevor Mills. (R.H.) 
 
PGE #2 UPDATE 
 
Work continues on the cosmetic restoration of PGE #2 in the carshop at the Heritage Park. 
New timbers for the locomotive pilot and the tender have been acquired. The restoration crew 
is looking for an 8 inch, 300 Lb brass locomotive pressure gauge that is obtainable - we would 
be interested to have a look at it or them. (D.F., M.L.) 

 
BCER 960 UPDATE 
 
Photo  Mike McGaw applies final coats to 
brake gear under heat of lights as work continues 
on BCER 960. 
 
FP7A 4069 GETS 180 DAY INSPECTION 
 
Our Canadian Pacific FP7A #4069 had its full 
180 day inspection completed in November in 
preparation for a busy December hauling our 
Polar Express trains. We appreciate the 
assistance of Tony Lucia who worked with our 
people in competing this work. (G.B.) 
 
THANKS 
 
· to Patti Cross-Bishop of BCIT (ex BCR 
Passenger Services) for a donation of S gauge 
model trains 
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FUNDRAISING 
 
ANNUAL DIRECT MAIL STARTS ROYAL HUDSON FUNDRAISER 
 
Our annual Direct Mail campaign is out and thank you to those who have already replied with 
donations in support. The support of our donors is a key part of our work to preserve British 
Columbia’s railway heritage. This year we are using the campaign to start the efforts to fund 
the re-certification of the Royal Hudson's boiler so she can once again hit the rails under steam. 
So, you have an option to chose ongoing support for WCRA operations and activities, or to 
direct your donation to the Royal Hudson Fund (a separate dedicated fund) to be put to the 
inspection and recertification of the locomotive. More on this next month. 
 
NOVEMBER REPORT 
 
November was a string month for fundraising and brings our fiscal 2013 year to a close. We 
thank all of those who pitched in to make this a successful year as we move forward. 
 
As noted in the meeting notice, we are now poised to complete the new financial structure for 
the future with mortgage financing being put in place. Further report next month. 
 
Funding Asks Made 
· Annual Direct Mail fundraiser 
· Roundhouse Track Sponsorship 

 
Major Funding Received 
· Debenture Interest donated $13,135 
· Telus donation $800  
· Debentures donated $19,500 
· Cash Donation $120   
· Shares donation $5,000 
· Expenses donations $15,050  
· Roundhouse Track Sponsorship $35,000 
· General Donations $1,220  
· Royal Hudson Fund donations $730 
· Foundation Interest $13,742   
 
Month Total $108,457  Year to date Total: $575,002 

  General Funds $524,899 
       Roundhouse Funds $200 
       Royal Hudson Fund $1,080 
       BCER 960 $2,050 
       Gaming Funds $37,000 
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WEST COAST RAILWAY HERITAGE PARK 
  Home of the Royal Hudson 
 
POLAR EXPRESS FIRST WEEKEND 
 
The Polar Express event kicked off  November 30 and December 1, with great sales and a 
smooth first weekend of operations. The train, consisting of FP7A #4069,  Generator Car 
WCXX 9622 McDonald Creek, coach Porteau, coach Paul D Roy, coach WCXX 5569, coach 
WCXX 3223, coach WCXX 3218 Bill & Dorothy Lahr, and caboose BCOL 1859. The 
addition of the 5569 this year to the train boosted our capacity by an additional car over 
previous years, and it was a good thing as the trains quickly sold out. 
 
Operations were much as in past years—check in at the station for your tickets, board the train 
and enjoy the 55 minute ride out to through the Squamish estuary to the port and return, then a 
wonderful time at the North Pole (CN Roundhouse) where a variety of activities were 
available including visits with Santa and Mrs. Claus, mini rail rides, photos with the chefs, 
letters to Santa, food, crafts and more. New this year was Gordon Hall’s fabulous Christmas 
toy trains—the typical comment when the payout was first seen as “oh—wow!” Also new was 
the use of the Upper Deck for crafts and the Polar Express Movie viewing. 
 
Thanks to CN, the Teamsters Canada Rail Conference, and all of our dedicated staff and 
volunteers. A further report and photos will come next month. 
 
TEMPORARY SIGN ERECTED 
 
A temporary sign at the entrance to the Heritage Park has been put in place, following the 
destruction of our entry sign by a freak wind in October. Thanks to Gordon Bell and his 
creative team, we now have a temp sign posted on a hand car that identifies our entrance. A 
new permanent entry sign will be crafted and erected when weather allows. Thanks again to 
Norm Shepherd for his agreeing to fund the cost of the new sign. 
 
MCALLISTER FAMILY SAYS THANKS 
 
The winners of our Family Membership to the Heritage Park at the TRAINS 2013 show as the 
McAllister Family. Dylan McAllister (age 4) writes…..”I am 4 years old and my name is 
Dylan. I just got a new baby brother on October 28 and I picked his middle name—Hudson—
after the Royal Hudson. It is my favourite train! 
 
I am so excited to win a membership because now I can go and see it anytime. Thank you so 
much.” 
   Dylan and the McAllister Family 
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NEW SPONSORS NAMED 
 
We are pleased to announce that we have two new sponsorships for the CN Roundhouse & 
Conference Centre: 
· The Upper Deck and Viewing Gallery will be named for Canron Western 

Constructors—the company who crafted all the steel work for the building and who 
have worked patiently with us as our financing work has been slowly put into place. 

· Another track (yet to be chosen) will be sponsored by board member Paul McCrea and 
Lynne 

 
Appropriate recognition plaques will be prepared and then these areas will be formally 
dedicated. Thanks to both Canron and the McCrea’s for their sponsor support. 
 
 

374 PAVILION  
 
LOCOMOTIVE 374 REPORT 
 
As expected, November visits dropped off dramatically. November 2012 saw about 2,900 
visitors while this year the monthly number was lower, at just under 2,500. Overall however, 
the year-to-date total is still good at just under 40,000 compared with 32,000 for last year. 
The shorter hours are now 10:30 AM to 3:30 PM reflecting the lower number of early and 
late visitors. Foreign visits  are now virtually nil.  
 
Our new Park video system has been promoting Polar Express and adds another point of 
interest in the Pavilion. Volunteers are still needed to relieve our dedicated loyal weekly 
participants from time to time. If you or anyone you know is interested in volunteering at the 
CPR 374 Engine Pavilion contact Bill Johnston at:  wmjohnston@shaw.ca or 604-522-
9068.  Your interest in railroads and meeting people will be put to good use for the 
Association’s benefit. Public transport to the area is excellent with the Canada Line 
Yaletown – Roundhouse station just a few steps away. We have a training program and 
provide free underground parking, at the adjacent Roundhouse Community Centre when 
volunteering. 
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WEST COAST RAIL TOURS  
 
2014 TOURS PROGRAM 
 
West Coast Rail Tours is looking for new members on the Tours 
Committee. Every quarter the Committee will meet and review upcoming 
tours, marketing and revenue. We welcome any new ideas. Please email 
tours@wcra.org if you are interested in joining! 
 
West Coast Rail Tours is a fully licensed travel agency that supports the West Coast 
Railway Association and its members. We organize group tours and can book any of your 
independent travel including rail, air, coach and hotels. All commissions and income 
received goes towards our mandate to collect, preserve, and exhibit railway artifacts at our 
Heritage Park in Squamish. Give back to the WCRA by letting us book your travel for 
you! 
 
Here are some of our upcoming group tours that need you aboard….. 
 
BOOK NOW FOR 2014! 
 
Long Beach Storm Watching, Feb. 16th – 19th,  5 days 
Ferry to Nanaimo, visit Cathedral Grove then off to Tofino. Cozy up to a warm fire and 
watch the winter storms at Long Beach or venture outdoors and stroll the lovely beach at the 
Tin Wis Resort. Tour Pacific Rim National Park and the Amphitrite Lighthouse in Ucluelet. 
Visit Parksville and Chemainus followed by a buffet dinner and show at the Chemainus 
Theatre. Double $995, Single $1,270 includes coach transport, all accommodation, and 9 
meals (does not include GST) 
 
Magic and Splendour of Haida Gwaii,   May 29th to June 8th, 10 days   
          (NOTE NEW DATES) 
Our most popular tour! This well guided tour explores the majestic most westerly point of 
Northern B.C. made up of quaint villages, secluded inlets, rainforests, and beaches. You will 
experience the First Nations culture closely with museum visits, native dances and authentic 
feasts. Includes VIA Rail from Vancouver to Jasper, on to Prince George and Prince Rupert 
(newly rebuilt RDC’s) and then ferry to Haida Gwaii for 4 days, and fly back to Vancouver. 
Limited space available.  
Pricing still to be determined. Please email tours@wcra.org for more info. 
 
Trains of the Colorado Rockies, August 8th – 16th, 9 days 
Experience the majesty of the Colorado Rockies from four trains that celebrate the can-do 
spirit of the Old West. Scale Pike’s Peak on the world’s highest cog railway. Climb aboard  
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an 1881 steam train for a journey through the San Juan Mountains. Travel the Trail Ridge 
Road, the highest continuous highway in the U.S., reaching 12,183 ft. Discover the ancient 
culture of the Anasazi Indians at Mesa Verde National Park. Relish cowboy culture in an 
evening of authentic dining and entertainment. 
Double $2,949, Single $3,649, Triple $2,919, includes all accommodation, 12 meals, door to 
door pickup, round-trip airfare, air taxes and fees/surcharges, and hotel transfers 
 
Seattle Sights and Alaskan Cruise, Sept. 12th- 20th, 8 days 
Amtrak to Seattle in the morning, followed by lunch and an underground walking tour. 
Overnight before shuttle to the terminal to board cruise to Alaska for scenic vistas and 
wildlife like nowhere else. Witness the massive ice chunks of Sawyer Glacier calve into the 
sea, take the reins of a dogsled in Juneau, and take a railroad ride on the White Pass and 
Yukon route in Skagway. Cruise back to Port of Vancouver and return home. From double 
$1,349, Single $2,499 depending on cruise rooms, includes all accommodation, 12 meals, 
door to door pickup, round-trip airfare, air taxes and fees/surcharges, and hotel transfers 
 
Alpine Lakes and Scenic Trains (Switzerland, and Italy), September 12th – 21st,  
             10 days,  
 
Experience the enchanting Alpine cultures of Switzerland and Italy as you journey through 
spectacular mountain scenery and picturesque towns. Ride aboard three of the legendary 
Alpine railways: the GoldenPass Panoramic Train from Gstaad to Montreux; the Glacier 
Express from Zermatt to St. Moritz; and the Bernina Pass Train, which takes you into Italy. 
Cruise across two of the most scenic lakes in the world, Lake Zurich and Lake Como. Relax 
in some of Europe’s most stunning and exclusive resort villages, including Zermatt, St. 
Moritz and Lake Como, Italy. Explore Lucerne, the "Swiss Paradise on the Lake.” Enjoy 
traditional regional cuisine such as Swiss cheese fondue and Italian delicacies. 
Double $3,099, Single $3,749, Triple $3,069, includes 12 meals, door to door pickup, round
-trip airfare, air taxes and fees/surcharges, and hotel transfers 
 
Trains, Wineries & Treasures of Northern California, October 20th -28th, 8 days 
Experience all the uniqueness Northern California has to offer. Take in Fisherman’s Wharf 
and the Golden Gate Bridge. Marvel at the beauty of one of the nation’s most beloved 
National Parks, Yosemite and glide on the pristine waters of breathtaking Lake Tahoe on a 
paddle wheeler. Discover some fascinating facts about train travel at Railtown and the 
California State Railroad Museum. Sip California’s wines at a wine tasting. Relax on one of 
the most plush historic trains, in a Pullman car, aboard the Napa Valley Wine Train and take 
in the beauty of the vineyards while enjoying a delicious luncheon. 
 
Double $3,099, Single $3,749, Triple $3,069, includes door to door pickup, round-trip 
airfare, air taxes and fees/surcharges, and hotel transfers  
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WEST COAST RAIL TOURS  - YOUR EXPERT IN RAIL TRAVEL 
Phone: 604 524 1011, toll free call us at 1-800-722-1233 
Fax: 604 876 4104 
E-mail: tours@wcra.org         Website: www.westcoastrailtours.com   (J.Mi.) 
 

FEATURE ARTICLES 
 
TRAINS OF COLORADO TOUR 
        By Patricia & Chris Treadwell 
 
Chris and I rode the Trains of Colorado tour this past summer and Jennifer Mitchell asked us 
to send in an article on the tour.  Our complete tour seemed to cover all four sides of the state!! 
and the variety of stops and experiences were as interesting as the train rides. Collette 
(WCRT’s partner in this tour) puts together a good package (and WCRA is offering it again in 
August, 2014). 
 
TRAINS  OF  THE  COLORADO ROCKIES - 2013 
 
“ Experience the majesty of the Colorado Rockies from four trains  that celebrate the spirit of 
the Old West.   Scale Pike’s Peak on the  world’s highest cog railway.   Climb aboard an 1881 
steam train for a journey through the San Juan Mountains.   Relish cowboy culture 
in an evening of authentic dining and entertainment.” 
 
This tour in the WCRA News sounded too good to miss – so off we flew to Denver, known as 
the Mile-High-City to ride vintage trains and  enjoy the Colorado Rockies. 
 
(1) GEORGETOWN  LOOP  RAILROAD 
 
Track is 3 foot narrow gauge.  Elevation 9,101 feet. 
 
We leave Denver, on a high plateau surrounded by mountains, to the Silver Plume Depot on a 
sunny morning and await our train.  The once thriving mining towns of Georgetown and Silver 
Plume lie two miles apart in a steep, narrow mountain canyon.   To connect  the two, the 
railroad builders designed a corkscrew route which travels twice the distance, slowly gaining 
more than 600 feet in elevation.     
 
At last – whistling and hooting through clouds of black and white smoke – Engine No. 9 
appears – clean and polished. We choose  seats in an open-air carriage, our camera ready.   
There are closed carriages, a concession, a conductor who chats and clips our  tickets plus a 
roving ‘historian’ willing to answer any questions. The train is full – and we soon have ‘sooty’  
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faces from leaning out to enjoy the views. 

Our route includes horseshoe curves, grades of up to 4% and several bridges across Clear 
Creek, including the massive Devils Gate High Bridge.    The steep sides of the canyon are 
heavily forested;, glimpses of old cabins, hiking trails and streams coming to join the Arkansas 
River are seen along the route. 
 
Silver was discovered here in 1864 attracting miners from Nevada and California.   The first 
trains arrived in Silver Plume in 1884 (Denver & Rio Grande Railroad) and in 1984 the 
reconstruction of the Georgetown Loop was completed in time to celebrate the 100th 

anniversary   Over 100 acres of mining claims and mills were donated including the Lebanon 
Mine Tunnel.  
 
All too soon we are “looped” back to the  Silver Plume Depot but find the Engine House which 
services the locos and displays rolling stock is  closed.  However,  a well-stocked store of 
books, postcards and rail memorabilia  must suffice. It has been a good introduction to our 
week. 
 
Note:  This train operates year-round and includes special trips such as Santa’s North Pole 
Adventure, Pumpkin Festival,  July 4th  etc. 
 
(2) DURANGO  &  SILVERTON  RAILROAD 
   
Track is 3 foot Narrow gauge  Elevation 9,305 feet   45 miles 
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 SILVER-BY-THE-TON !!  Nestled in a high mountain plateau of the San Juan mountains 
offering winter and summer recreation – but we are here to ride the narrow gauge train Our 
noon hour walkabout takes us past stores, hotels, and cafes with fronts painted in bright  and 
cheerful colours - often  seating outside where we can rest and watch the passing parade - 
along the wide, dusty streets, but now its cars not horses  with the feel of the Old West and on 
certain days there are staged bank robberies and gunfights. 
 
Silverton’s Mining Heritage Centre offers a glimpse of life in the  early l870’s when 
prospectors found gold and silver along the Animas River.   In 1874 mining activity caught the 
eye of the Denver & Rio  Grande Railroad and the first train rolled into Silverton in 1882. 
 
We walk to the Depot to find our steam-powered, coal-fired train pulled by Engine 481  
snorting and whistling, impatient for departure. Sadly no time to see the Freight Yard Museum. 
 
Our bench seats are comfortable;  there are several coaches including a buffet and deluxe 
parlour car at the rear.   Our route follows the Animas River south towards Durango. We cross 
many bridges, sometimes picking  up  a backpacker.  The  trails are mostly hidden in the forest 
- little remains of the silver and gold workings.   An occasional ranch;  horses;  we pass Elk  
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Park, Needleton and Tall Timber Resort but  do not stop.  There’s just the sound of the river 
close by the train which whistles on the tight bends.    
 
We  explore the train, have a snack, take photos …a very pleasant ride and always a view 
beyond the trees of snow-covered peaks to remind us we are in the Colorado Rockies. 
 
Some four hours later we rumble into Durango along the Main Street to the station – a crowd 
has gathered to watch the train arrive (nice). We cross the tracks and make for the historic 
Strater Hotel (1887 vintage with  modern plumbing).  Victorian Antiques everywhere, some 
creaking floors and an eccentric elevator.  A fun place.   We choose to dine in the Diamond 
Belle Saloon attracted by the spirited honkey-tonk piano player  who turns out to be the town 
lawyer by day. 
 
(3)  ROYAL  GORGE  RAILROAD                                                           
 
The Grand Canyon of the Arkansas River – Elevation 5,332., Track standard gauge 
Silver again and the Arkansas River.. this time running through a spectacular steep -walled 
gorge of granite cliffs rising one thousand  feet – sometimes we are in shadow and sometimes 
in sunshine.  There is a blast of breeze as we stand in the open air cars and admire the 
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canyon walls  ..  we hug the river and see remnants of a crumbling water flume, an abandoned 
cabin, shrubs and small trees clinging  to the walls.   Birds are heard but not seen.   We wave to 
the river rafters as they bounce bravely along  through the rapid waters 
 
This route opened in the 1870’s for miners in search of silver and lead ores and it became a 
link between Denver and Salt Lake City.   The Royal Gorge narrows to 30 feet where the 
railroad is  suspended by girders anchored to the shear rock walls (the Hanging Bridge) which 
go down to the river on both sides.   We pass under the Royal Gorge suspension bridge and see 
the traffic  overhead like toy cars where  the walls rise to 2,600 feet above the track. 
 
Our diesel-electric Engine No.403, painted bright orange, blows the horn a  lot – a comforting 
sound as we are definitely travelling along the extreme edge of the river.  Our train is ten 
coaches including a Dome Car and Dining Car (vintage 1950’s from CN Rail)!   We cover the 
24-mile  round trip in just over two hours and return safely to the Santa Fe Depot in Canon 
City. 
 
(4) PIKES  PEAK  COG  RAILWAY 
 
An 18-mile round trip Elevation 14,114 
 
Our Big Finale and Final Ride – to the summit of Pike’s Peak!!  During our week we have 
been well prepared for this higher  elevation, starting in Denver, the Mile-High-City and 
averaging 5,000 – 9,000 feet on other vintage trains.—we started in Denver – 5,282 ft.,   Royal 
Gorge-5,332 ft., Durango-6,512 ft.,  Silverton-9,305ft.,  Silver Plume-9,101 ft., Rocky 
Mountain Park – 11,796 ft. and we have crossed the  Continental Divide-10,856ft.  Twice! 
 
Our departure is from the original depot at Manitou Springs built in 1890 – red-roofed, 
hanging flower  baskets and a station clock  gifted from the Swiss Locomotive Works who 
built the cog train. There is a large crowd and we quickly fill the two bright red coaches each  
seating 250 passengers.    
 
We are off and inching upwards winding through tall pines and aspen groves – an occasional 
glimpse of elk retreating as up we go. Water still trickles at Minnehaha Falls where summer 
cabins once provided a cool refuge from the  heat of the great Plains.    
 
Our route follows Ruxton Creek and in the early 1900’s the Halfway House Hotel provided 
lodging and burros for the journey to the summit.   Today we are comfortably seated winding 
through a steep canyon of gigantic boulders, granite cliffs  then up beyond the timberline to  
alpine tundra.   Marmots stop and watch us pass as they do at Whistler Mountain. 
 
The summit !!  We venture out carefully into the thin air. Summit House welcomes us all with  
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a world-famous  Pikes Peak donut!! The view is magnificent –to the east the Great Plains, to 
the south New Mexico and Arizona,  to the west Utah.   Due to the high altitude, our stay at 
the top is limited to 40 minutes before we return down the  mountain to Manitou Springs 
Depot.   An extraordinary trip. 

So, what did we see between  our train rides?   By motor coach we explored a large part of 
the Colorado Rockies – In Estes Park we admired the original  Stanley Steamer circa 1910, in 
the former home of Mr. Stanley now a Classy hotel and grounds. We  strolled through a 
bustling Sunday market in Vail (no snow) with an impromptu jazz  combo to accompany our 
 lunch;  a vineyard tour, tasting and delicious dinner in Palisade’s, and a fruit orchard                                     
We drive up to the high  Mesa Verde (now a  UNESCO World Heritage Site and home of the 
Anasazi Indians) with spectacular orange-coloured  cliff dwellings – Teddy Roosevelt 
named this area a national park in l906. We crossed the Continental Divide with snow-
capped peaks all around twice and stopped at the Bar D Ranch  for traditional cowboy food 
and entertainment by the ranch hands—they were very good.  
 
Our hotel accommodations were excellent and the two-night stays relaxing.   Collette Coach  
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travel with a superb driver Reuben (those  hairpin bends with no guard rails)! and Carol, our  
very upbeat/ informative guide who took  care of all the details. Had we driven ourselves, we 
would not have seen half as much or learned as much.   
 
Accolades to Jennifer Mitchell of  West Coast Rail Tours for her help in smoothing our way 
into this most interesting train adventure -   We highly recommend Trains of the Colorado  
Rockies trip available again in August 2014. 
 
FROM THE STEAM CHEST—APRIL 1963 
         - by Craig McDowall 
 
Correction—from our last issue on Page 23, the name change for Wellington after the 
avalanche was TYE (and not Lyle) - thanks to Dean Ogle. 
 
A Thumbnail History of the Great Northern Railway—P art 2 
 
The Great Northern Railway from it's inception had a wide variety of steam locomotive.  
Starting with the William Crooks (#1), a 4-4-0 built by Smith & Jackson in 1861 and the first 
locomotive to operate in the state of Minnesota.  It's tender originally only carried two cords 
of wood!  As a result, some times, when the crew ran out of wood in the tender, they would 
break up wooden rail fencing along side the track to get them to the next supply down the 
line!  The engine was retired in 1897 when its basic design was rendered obsolete compared 
to the newer and bigger locomotives being built.  It was scheduled to be scrapped but James 
J. Hill ordered it saved and it actually was restored and pulled his private train until his 70th 
birthday in 1908.  In 1924, the locomotive went on a national tour across the USA to Seattle 
and was a featured exhibit at both the World's Fair in NYC in 1939 and the Chicago Worlds 
Fair in 1948.  It was placed on display at the Saint Paul Union Depot in June 1954.  In June 
1962, the Great Northern transferred ownership of the engine to the Minnesota Historical 
Society,  though the engine remained displayed in the depot. The St. Paul Union Depot 
closed to passenger traffic in 1971, however, the engine was not removed until 1975, when it 
was moved to the newly established Lake Superior Railway Museum in Duluth Minnesota 
where it currently remains. 
 
GN's steam roster over the years included these original 4-4-0's, then 4-4-0's, 2-6-0's, 2-6-2's, 
4-6-0's, 4-6-2's, 2-8-0's, 2-8-2's, 0-8-0's, 4-8-0's, 4-8-2's, 2-10-2's, 2-6-6-2's, 2-8-8-2's &  
4-6-6-4's. 
 
CN 
About 200 miles of CN track on the Oyen and Drumheller subs in Southeastern Alberta is 
being replaced with 100 lb rail.  The 85lb rail presently in use on this sub will be laid later 
this year on the new Great Slave Lake Railway. (submitted by Peter Cox) 
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CN plans to scrap almost all of its aging passenger car fleet.  In short, all 32 volt ice air-
conditioned cars will disappear.  A limited number will be converted to express service and 
an ever smaller number will be converted to work service.  The MOW fleet was bolstered 
over the past 2-3 years with former passenger cars, so very few extra are needed at this point.  
The coaches headed for the scrap line are all of the 'heavyweight' sleepers with  32 volt 
electrical systems,  including tourist coaches and modernized cars of the 1800 series.  All 32 
volt cars in the 5000-5100 series and all 32 volt diners, parlour and lounge cars.  Tour cars 
'Atlantic' and 'Pacific' will be excluded. 
 
CP 
CP steam engines #5468 and 5935 were on the move for the first time in years.  They left 
Calgary bound for Montreal in March to the Canadian Railway Museum in Delson, PQ.  
Engines 2341 and 2850 will be pulled from the storage tracks in Winnipeg and join the other 
two locomotives at the museum site.  Erection of the first building (an engine house) is 
progressing and apparently a $50,000 grant from the federal government in forthcoming.  
Congratulations to the CRHA for this outstanding achievement! 
 
George Matheson reports that CP's two GP 30 diesel units have finally emerged from the 
London plant.  Engines #8200 & 8201 arrived at St. Luc (Montreal).  These are both of the 
'low profile' design and have curved front pilots and are lacking foot boards.  Canadian 
Pacific script lettering decorates the car bodies.   
 
RS-32 #8032 is presently at CP's Angus Shops undergoing extensive repairs after being 
involved in a recent wreck. 
 
White Pass and Yukon 
The WP & Y diesels have finally arrived.  Units #95-97 arrived in Seattle WA on the evening 
of April 4th in a consist hauled by electric locomotives.  These units are identical to the 
present five on the railroad’s roster except for the addition of MU controls on the front end.  
They were on three Pennsylvania flat cars  and the trucks and dynamic braking parts were 
loaded onto two gondola cars.  The locomotives were built by GE for 3 foot gauge service 
using the C-C wheel type trucks and weight 162,000 lbs.  The engines are rated at 800 HP 
and are actually being leased from GE. 
 

RAILWAY NEWS 
 
 
MOTIVE POWER NOTES 
 
An unusual consist westbound at Hampton with train X 41751 20, motive power of three GP 
40’s  Wisconsin Central 3027 / WC 3026 / Illinois Central 3140. (J.M.) 
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New CN ES44AC’s #2839 to 2848 were delivered by GE at the end of October at Fort Erie, 
ON. Next week units to 2852 were spotted westbound on CSX. (TJ) 
 
CN STARTS SERVICE ON FORMER KELOWNA PACIFIC 
 
CN started service on the former Kelowna Pacific Railway on December 1, 2013. The 
service operates from Kamloops to Lumby, BC. (J.M.) 
 
 
 
 
MOTIVE POWER NOTES 
 
CPR has returned all its SD60 units to active service…….GP9 #1608 has been donated to 
ExpoRail and is in working condition…...CP has leased a group of ES44AC’s and 
AC44CW’s to BNSF Railway—watch for them to show up in BNSF consists. (TJ) 
 
HOLIDAY TRAIN 
 
This year’s CPR Holiday Train will not come to Port Moody as it has in past years, rather it 
will complete its westward journey at Port Coquitlam on December 16. 

 
 
 
 

Recently the Armstrong Hospitality Group (Owners of Rocky Mountaineer) met with their 
partners in operating the tour trains to outline the 2014 operating season.  
 
Although AHG is a private company, and does not issue financial statements, they did say 
that they had a profitable 2013 season.  
 
There will be  twelve Seattle-Vancouver BC trains in 2014, using Amtrak operating crews. 
Due to Customs regulations, checked baggage must travel on the train with the passengers on 
this run. Last year, two "Red Leaf" coaches were used but hopefully more practical baggage 
cars will be used in the 2014 season. Also "Silver Leaf" service will be offered as well as 
"Gold Leaf" on the Seattle-Vancouver BC trains. 
 
"Silver Leaf" service (less expensive the "Gold Leaf") was regularly sold out in the 2013 
season. It features hot meals served at your seat airline style rather than the separate dining 
room featured in "Gold Leaf" but still features the dome seating offered to "Gold Leaf" 
passengers. "Silver Leaf" passengers were initially carried in the two converted ex-Via single  
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level coaches with enlarged side windows and added roof windows rebuilt for the 
N.Vancouver-Whistler service, but several "Gold Leaf" ultra-domes have now also been 
adapted with airline style galleys and placed in "Silver Leaf" service.  
 
Based on customer feedback, different hotel options will be offered both in Kamloops and 
the destination cities. Over the 2013/2014 winter, 300 plus new hotel rooms are being added 
to the Kamloops market, some 5 star specifically for the "Rocky Mountaineer" market.  The 
2014 tour trains will operate mid-April to early October. (P.M.) 
 
 
 
RDC’s DEBUT ON TRAIN 5 
 
The newly rebuilt RDC’s made their debut run as VIA Train #5 from Jasper to Prince Rupert 
on November 29. Only two units made up the train—RDC-4 #6251 and RDC-2 #6219. (J.M. 
 
STEAM NEWS 
 
From Martin Hansen—After a 2-year process of performing a 1472-day inspection, our 
dedicated crews at the Sumpter Valley Restoration Inc. have nearly finished the work needed 
to return to service SVRY ALCO 2-8-2 #19.  #19 was first restored to operation at the 
Brooklyn Roundhouse in Portland, OR in 1996 after being returned from Alaska in 1976. 
When her 15 years from that rebuild ran out in 2011 the restoration was begun while she was 
still cooling down from her last run.  
 
Given the remote location of our shops at McEwen, Oregon work on such a project never 
goes as quick as we would like. We hope to have #19 on the point of our up-coming 
Christmas Trains that start December 7, 2013.  
 
From Mount Rainier Scenic—Friday the 22nd of November, the Mt. Rainier Scenic 
Railroad brought to a conclusion the extensive rebuild of its ex-Hammond Lumber Company 
2-8-2T #17 (ALCO, 1929) begun two years and eight months ago in March, 2011. The 
successful FRA steam test was the last step in the process of returning the #17 to active 
service. With just some minor cosmetic work yet to be done, the #17 is ready to begin 
another 15 years of service. Immediate plans call for the 80+ ton tank engine to occupy the 
point on all of our Christmas trains beginning Saturday, November 30th. (M.C.M.) 
 
From the south-east—On November 16-17, 2013, the final Norfolk Southern 21st Century 
Steam excursions of the year were operated with Southern 630 between Knoxville, TN and 
Asheville, NC.  This would be the 2nd visit of the year to Asheville for the 630, after the Old 
Fort turns in April.  The weather was a mixed bag, with a large amount of overcast, and some  
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rain on Sunday afternoon, along with a bit of patchy sun on both days.  With a long trip and a 
2.5hr layover in Asheville, there was always going to be some night running in the 
cards.  Saturday got more than was planned for however, after the diesel/slug helper set died in 
Asheville.  A GP38-2 was roped in to get the train back to Knoxville, resulting in a 90-minute 
delay that only got worse as the train was well out of its time slot returning to Knoxville.  Go 
figure--the steam special is delayed because the diesel failed...  Darkness fell between Marshall 
and Del Rio on Saturday, and around Newport on Sunday, which featured the train back in 
Knoxville ahead of schedule. 
 
Chasing wasn't too bad though, all things considered.  With the excursion making land speed 
records on Saturday morning on the doubletrack between Knoxville and Morristown, the 
crowds were kept at bay, and a missing bridge between Del Rio and Hot Springs on the main 
road left most of the chasers in the dust unless you knew of the back road followed the 
tracks.  Because of this, we had many locations to ourselves, and ended up with 29 shots 
combined over the two days.  The Southern River Line is one beautiful piece of railroad, and 
there were numerous good shots to be had.  The highlight for many was the generally 
unexpected arrival of the Central Railroad of New Jersey heritage diesel leading a westbound 
freight into Asheville on Saturday, while the 630 was attended to in the yard.  For the timing to 
be this good, someone at NS must be a railfan. 
 
With the Southern 4501 coming out next year, the general feeling is that this may well be the 
630's mainline swansong.  Hopefully, she will get out some in the future, but chances of seeing 
her in North Carolina again may be slim.  The 630 was based in Asheville for a long time 
during her career with the Southern, so if this is the end so to speak, they sent her out 
well.  She has proven herself well over the last couple of years under demands that she was 
never built to fulfill, yet has risen to the challenge admirably. (Kevin Gilliam via B.M.) 
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REAR COVER 
 
San Diego shots from October 2013…… 
Top—the latest version of Siemens cars on the San Diego Trolley 
Bottom—a visitor from the north—Amtrak Cascades cab car 90230 leads a Surfliner  
consist with single level Amfleet and Horizon equipment and GE Genesis unit 821 pushing 
 
TRIVIA ANSWERS 
 
There has been more than 1700 versions of Monopoly released over the years since 1935 and 
the British Edition has KingsCross Station, Marylebone Station, Fenchurch Station and Liver-
pool St. Station.  The 2006 U.S. edition actually replaced the railroads with airports: Chicago 
O'Hare, Los Angeles International, NYC's JFK and Atlanta's Hartsfield-Jackson. 
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